TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD 
MINUTES
FEBRUARY 10th, 2022

The Town of Stanford Town Board met for their monthly meeting on Thursday, February 10th, 2022 via Zoom.  Supervisor Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance led by Chip Couse.





  
            This meeting was dedicated to the memory of his mother, Kay Couse.  Supervisor Burton said that Kay was her friend and indomitable spirit in leading the Forever Young Club.  Chip gave a beautiful tribute to his mother Kay who had lived in Stanford for 71 years.  She as involved with many organizations over the course of life here, adding that she was a great example for the younger generations.  He also thanked Supervisor Burton for her kind words and thanked the Board for letting him speak on her commitment to the Town.


Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present



Anne Arent - present




Margaret Fallon – present




Nathan Lavertue - present



Frank Pepe – present

Also in attendance was Town Attorney Robert Butts.
LIAISON REPORTS:
Anne Arent had no report as the ZBA had not met.
Margaret Fallon stated that the CAC had had two meetings: one involved discussion on the Climate Smart program, grants, what neighboring towns had done; the other with the Dutchess Land Conservancy to help re-vitalize the Whitlock Preserve.

Nathan Lavertue reported from the Rec. Commission: met with people for committee spots and the Haunted Fortress subcommittees, discussed the tennis and basketball bids which are due on 2/21, exploring soccer with other towns, looking into the grant for a new scoreboard, field equipment and material. And an Easter Egg hunt with a tentative date of April 9th.
Frank Pepe reported that insurance was already on the agenda that would fill in the gaps for coverage at the Haunted Fortress and the Highway gas pumps.
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Burton read the Langston Hughes’s poem “I, Too” in honor of Black History month.  The Board had received two payroll verification reports, the supervisor’s report and the bank reconciliation.  For 2021, the revenue was $220,000 over what had been expected in part due to Covid, mortgage tax and sales tax; the Court and Building Dept. brought in more than anticipated; and fourth quarter Cable fees were only $3,000 short of what was in the budget.  For 2022, the Transfer Station and the Court are on target and building permits and C.O.s are already up 20%.  For Court, we expect to need to move some money into the Prosecutor’s line.  Lou Casciano and the Emergency Management committee have made great progress on the new communication system for the Fire Co. and the Highway Dept., all paid by ARPA funds. The Town Board continues to work on the Comprehensive Plan.  The building assessments are done for the Board to plan for future improvements and repairs.  Lauren Osterman, Rec. Director had done a phenomenal job on the bid package for the tennis courts and basketball court.  Carol Hanlon was thanked for her rolls to the BAR and the Master Plan, and will accept her resignation with regret.  Jim Myers and the Highway crew are thanked for all their work on the past weekend storms, with Councilwoman Fallon also saying that they did a fantastic job.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: no one addressed the Board.

MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to approve the agenda with 5 more additions: installation of the radios, budget modification resolution, Recreation and Haunted Fortress appointments, Carol Hanlon’s resignation, and having the Farmer’s Market Local Law moved to the end.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
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NEW BUSINESS:

1. FARMERS’ MARKET LOCAL LAW #1: Moved to the end of the meeting.

2. ASSESSOR GOTOVICH-UPDATE ON NEW ASSESSMENTS:

Introduction; last Reval, 2017

Continuous yearly updates to keep up with changing real estate market

Sales ratio analysis


My sales year being measured runs from July 2020 to July 2021


**Busting out covid sales with people moving out of cities to safer area like ours

The sales ratio is assessed value compared to sales price of properties sold in the sales year

The aggregate sales ratio for those sale was 77%    in other words, assessed value only represented 77% of full market value.

State analysis has determined our sales ratio to be 79%, and their CAMA analysis is also 79%.

To stay at 100% market value assessments, the state allows 5% +/- in my declaration.  Thus, I have to raise assessments from 79% to 96%...to still stay at 100%

So, I must raise assessments by 21 1/2%.
We are now at the stage of studying the sales that occurred

BTW, 78 sales occurred, versus 35-40 in a normal year

Data is stratified into groups and various trends are being identified

This systematic analysis involves studying different groups and how their values moved in the market

Different Groups: Property class, building style, Building grade, Neighborhoods, School systems, by assessment levels

After discovering and analyzing differences of increase in values to the different groups’ I will be applying “differential trending”

This will allow me to correct identified inequities.

Once all adjustments are made, the whole bunch will be moved to 96% to keep my books at 100% market value. 

I have to end by saying that a rise in assessments does not necessarily a rise in taxes.

A great example of that is that I raised assessments last year by 5%, yet your Town Taxes went down by 7%. How can that be?

Your Town Taxes went down because the Town Budget went down 7%, not because assessments went up 5%...

A generalization of the relationship is if assessments go up, tax rates go down, everything else equal…

Thank you for being interested in a very complex undertaking, and I will do the best I can to maintain a fair and equitable assessment roll…

My office is open Tues, Weds, and Thurs 9:30 am to 3:30 pm.  To visit with me I strongly suggest that you make an appointment.

Several people on this zoom meeting asked questions:

Charles Shaw, Millis Lane – asked about a neighbor’s house that was for sale that received offers $7,000 to $10,000 over the asking price.

Mark Burdick, Burdick Way – asked if the County and school taxes would go up as well.

Assessor Gotovich stated that he would speak further again next month on how these changes would be fair to everyone.  Supervisor Burton added that she was now the liaison to the Fire District and will keep reporting from their meetings.
3. FIRE COMMISSIONERS UPDATE ON AMBULANCE SERVICES: Commissioner Dennis Smith was unable to get on the Zoom meeting, so Commissioner Mark Burdick gave an overview: the Fire Company’s 2022 Budget called for $550,000 for a paid ambulance service for the Town, having received two quotes: Northern Dutchess was $473,000 and Emstar was $986,00.  Due to Covid, the labor market and other issues, Northern Dutchess was unable to give us this service, and still don’t have one.  Millbrook and other towns and villages are having the same problems.  They were planning on discussing other options at their next Commissioners’ meeting and might even try to get the County involved.
4. HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION SUB-COMMITTEES: The following appointments were made:  Motions by Wendy Burton:

· Farms, Barns & Mills: Karen Mosher, Emily Hay, Aaron Zeyher, Bob Shackelton and Maeda Bloomberg – seconded by Margaret Fallon.   Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
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· Patriots Burial grounds / Historical Makers Project: Jenn Fedora Huxley, Bonnie Hall and Tim Middlebrook – seconded by Anne Arent.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
· Schoolhouses: Chip Couse, Mary Cody and Glenn Keeler – seconded by Anne Arent.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

· Railroads: Jeff Brouws.  Seconded by Margaret Fallon. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

5. BUILDING STRUCTURE SURVEY PROPOSALS: Proposals had been requested for surveys of Town owned buildings in order to secure enough information to help to identify any repairs, etc. that may be needed to the Town Hall, the pole barn and Haunted Fortress, the Town Garage, the salt shed and the Rec.  Two proposals were received from Z3 and CPL.  A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to award the project to CPL, as they are a professional engineering firm in the amount of $14,900.   
The legitimate reasons for accepting the higher bid responsible bid are:
Z3 is not an engineering firm and in their proposal clearly states " This proposal excludes any engineering deficiencies" and such would require outside engineering services, which will add additional expense.  The firm conducted an electrical inspection of the ticket booth panel when Central Hudson required an inspection.  They were brought in by our building department for that work, perhaps forgetting that we already had an inspector involved in the wider project.  Their reference was our building department.  Most of their work seems to be on home and building inspections, the owner, Mr. Gary Beck Jr. had been the building inspector for the City of Poughkeepsie and has, no doubt, a great deal of experience, but is not an engineer.


CPL is a professional engineering firm.  They conduct this type of work with schools and have very broad experience in all variety of construction for governmental entities.   I know and have worked with both principals (Tim Moot and Greg Bolner) and have found their communications and work to be excellent.  The specific recommendation in the Zurich Risk Assessment called for "structural engineering" reviews and this firm would meet that high expectation. In addition, the relationship with an engineering firm is quite important for the Town.  In fact, CPL was the Town's engineering firm in the past but with a different representative who has since departed the company.  Having one engineering firm that is familiar with all of the Town's structures and intentions is quite similar to engaging the Town attorney.  Their level of training and expertise is at a higher level than non-licensed firms.  Engaging them now would meet the higher expectation of the Zurich  recommendation and provide an excellent foundation for a long-term relations with the Town's engineer.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.  Ms. Burton thanked Mr. Pepe for all of his work on this project.
6. CDCHP HEALTH REIMBURSEMENT ACCOUNT RESOLUTION: The following resolution was offered by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe:
RESOLUTION #2A OF 2022

TO TRANSFER FUNDS FROM THE HIGHWAY ACCOUNT
TO CDCHP ACCOUNT #3006535 (THE HEALTH REIMBURSEMENT ACCOUNT)


Whereas, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford needs to replenish funds for the full-time Highway employees Health Reimbursement Account (CDCHP),

Now Therefore, Be It Resolved that the Stanford Town Board authorizes $15,000 to be transferred from the Highway Account, #837720, to the CDCHP Health Reimbursement Account, #3006535.


Roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.


Resolution #2A of 2022 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 10th day of February 2022.    Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
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7. BEECHTREE CEMETERIES’ MAINTENANCE CONTRACT: Supervisor Burton said that Beechtree does a great job and volunteers for other projects around Town.  She made a motion to approve the estimated cost of $5,690 for two seasonal cleanups of the Town cemeteries.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

8. PAID LEAVE POLICY: The first reading of this policy was last month but it was refined since then and adopted on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Anne Arent, as follows:
Paid Leave Policy

final 1/31/2022  -- adopted by the Town Board 2/10/22

Policy Section: (04) Personnel Approval Date: 2.10.22

Policy: (04) (b) Paid Leave

Summary: Establishes standards, parameters, definitions, and eligibility for non-union employee paid leave. This policy eliminates separate categories of paid leave for vacation, illness, bereavement and other personal use. Instead, one singular allocation of paid time off is granted.

Purpose: The Town Board appreciates the service, experience, and training of full year, permanent employees and recognizes that Town government operates best with their skill, knowledge, and continuity of service. This Paid Leave Policy is intended to reward eligible employees with approved absences from work without loss of pay. Duration of service is recognized by  the amount of time awarded for paid leave.
Eligibility:

Paid leave is available to part-time employees 
who are “permanent employees,” that is, who are hired with the expectation of a full year (52  weeks) of employment;

whose positions require 12 hours or more per week; 
whose employment started between January 1 and June 30 of the current year or between July 1 and December 31 of a previous year; and
who have been employed by the Town for at least 90 days.

For clarity, a “permanent employee” under this paid leave policy is not the same as a “permanent” employee under Civil Service rules.

Temporary employees and employees who work fewer than 12 hours per  week are not eligible for paid leave. 

An employee who holds more than one position with the Town in accordance with Civil Service rules may aggregate the hours worked in all positions to determine eligibility. 
Application:

 Paid leave is awarded at the start of each calendar year and must be  used in that year. Paid leave not used in the year it is awarded is forfeited.
 Annual paid leave increases over the length of service, but does not accrue; that is, it does not accumulate or carry over from one year to the next.

There is no additional payment for unused paid leave.
Paid leave must be taken in whole-day increments.

An employee’s paid leave is capped by his/her budgeted salary. In no event will an employee’s paid leave increase his/her annual salary as approved by the Town Board in the Town’s annual budget.

Calculation:

Eligible employees earn paid leave as follows:
Up to 5 years of service = 5 days
6-10 years of service = 8 days
11+ years of service = 10 days

As used above, “day” means a day in the employee’s regular work schedule as approved annually by the Town Board. 
If an employee has worked for the Town previously, the previous years of service do not count in determining the amount of paid leave earned in the current employment.
Notice: Except in case of illness or emergency, an eligible employee must give at least 24 hours written notice of his/her intent to use paid leave. The notice must be given to the employee’s supervisor with a copy to the Town Supervisor.

Effective date and effect of adoption: This policy is effective as of January 1, 2022 and supersedes any and all prior Town policies relating to vacation or other paid time off.

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

9. EXPANDED INSURANCE COVERAGE WITH NYMIR FOR 2022: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue, to include the fueling station/gas 
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pumps at the Highway Garage in the schedule of insured structures of the Town of Stanford at a value of  $85,000 with the New York Municipal Insurance Reciprocal in the amount of $123.00 for the 2022 calendar year.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.  

An additional motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to expand the coverage at the Haunted Fortress as two building, each at a value of $150,000 and $25,000 in contents, with the New York Municipal Insurance Reciprocal in the amount of $360.00 for the 2022 calendar year.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

10. RETIREMENT RESOLUTION CORRECTION: Resolution #12J of 2021 on 12/29/21 approved a resolution for a Standard Work Day Reporting Resolution for elected and appointed officials but one of the “Record of Activities” for one elected official was incorrect.  The following resolution to correct it was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Anne Arent, as follows:
[image: image1.emf]
Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

11.  INVESTMENT POLICY – 1ST READING: The first draft of the Town’s investment policy, as follows, was briefly discussed and will be on the March agenda for adoption. 
 Town of Stanford Investment Policy

2.10.2022  First Presentation

I.  SCOPE

This investment policy applies to all moneys and other financial resources available for deposit and investment by the Town on its own behalf or on behalf of any other entity or individual.

II.  OBJECTIVES

The primary objectives of the local government’s investment activities are, in priority order:

· To conform with all applicable federal, State and other legal requirements (legality);

· To adequately safeguard principal (safety

· To provide sufficient liquidity to meet all operating requirements (liquidity) and

· To obtain a reasonable rate of return (yield).

III.  DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY

The governing board’s responsibility for administration of the investment program is delegated to the Chief Fiscal Officer, who shall establish written procedures of the operation of the investment program consistent with these investment policies. Such procedures shall include internal controls to provide a satisfactory level of accountability based upon records incorporating the description and amounts of investments, the fund(s) for which they are held, the places(s) where kept, and other relevant information, including dates of sale or dispositions and amounts realized. In addition, the internal control procedures shall describe the responsibilities and levels of authority for key individuals involved in the investment program.

IV. PRUDENCE

All participants in the investment process shall seek to act responsibly as custodians of the public trust and shall avoid any transaction that might impair public confidence in the Town to govern effectively.
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Investments shall be made with prudence, diligence, skill, judgement and care, under circumstances then prevailing, which knowledgeable and prudent persons acting in like capacity would use, not for speculation but for investment, considering the safety of the principal as well as the probable income to be derived.

All participants involved in the investment process shall refrain from personal business activity that could conflict with proper execution of the investment program or which could impair their ability to make impartial investment decisions.

V.  DIVERSIFICATION 

It is the policy of the Town to diversify its deposits and investments by financial institution, by investment instrument, and my maturity scheduling.

VI.  INTERNAL CONTROLS

It is the policy of the Town for all moneys collected by any officer or employee of the government to transfer those funds to the Chief Fiscal Officer within 72 hours of deposit.

The Chief Fiscal Officer is responsible for establishing and maintaining internal control procedures to provide reasonable, but not absolute, assurance that deposits and investments are safeguarded against loss from authorized us or disposition, that transactions are executed in accordance with management’s authorization, properly recorded, and managed in compliance with applicable laws and regulations.

VII.  DESIGNATION OF DEPOSITARIES

The banks and trust companies that are authorized for the deposit of moneys, and the maximum amount which may be kept on deposit at any time, are:

Depositary Name


Maximum Amount


Officer

Bank of Millbrook


No maximum



Supervisor

New York Class



No maximum



Supervisor

VIII. SECURING DEPOSITS AND INVESTMENTS

All deposits and investments at a bank or trust company, including all demand deposits, certificates of deposit and special time deposits (hereinafter, collectively, “deposits”) made by officers of the Town that are in excess of the amount insured under the provisions of the Federal Deposit Insurance Act, including pursuant to a Deposit Placement Program in accordance with law, shall be secured by:   

IX.  COLLATERALIZATION AND SAFEKEEPING

Eligible securities used for collateralizing deposits made by the Chief Fiscal Officer of the Town shall be held, in the case of The Millbrook Bank, by M&T Bank subject to security and custodial agreements.

The security agreement shall provide that eligible securities (or the pro rata portion of a pool of eligible securities) are being pledged to secure such deposits together with agreed-upon interest, if any, and any costs or expenses arising out of the collection of such deposits upon default. It shall also provide the conditions under which the securities (or pro rata portion of a pool of eligible securities) held may be sold, presented for payment, substituted or released and the events of default which will enable the local government to exercise its rights against the pledged securities.

In the event that the pledged securities are not registered or inscribe in the name of the Town, such securities shall be delivered in a form suitable for transfer or with an assignment in blank to the Town or the custodial bank. Whenever eligible securities delivered to the custodial bank are transferred by entries on the books of a federal reserve bank or other book-entry system operated by a federally regulated entity without physical delivery of the evidence of the obligations, then the records of the custodial bank shall be required to show, at all times, the interest of the local government in the securities (or the pro rata portion of a pool of eligible securities) as set forth in the security agreement.

The custodial agreement shall provide that the pledged securities (Or the pro rata portion of a pool of eligible securities) will be held by the custodial bank as agent of, and custodian for, the Town will be kept separate and apart from the general assets of the custodial bank and will not be commingled with or become part of the backing of any other deposit or other bank liability.  The agreement shall also describe how the custodian shall also include all other provisions necessary to provide the Town with a perfected security interest in the eligible securities and to otherwise secure the local government’s interest in the collateral and may contain other provisions that the governing board deems necessary.

X.  PERMITTED INVESTMENTS

As provided by General Municipal Law Section 11, the Town Board authorizes the Chief 

Fiscal Officer to invest moneys not required for immediate expenditures for terms not to exceed its projected as flow needs in the following types of investments:
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· Special time deposit accounts in, or certificates of deposit issued by, a bank or trust company located and authorized to do business in the State of New York

· Through a Deposit Placement Program, certificates of deposit in one or more “banking institutions”, as defined in Banking Law Section 9-r

· Obligations of the Unites States of America

· Obligations guaranteed by agencies of the United States of America, where the payment of principal and interest are guaranteed by the United States of America;

· With the approval of the State Comptroller, obligations issued pursuant to Local Finance Law Section 24.00 or 25.00 (i.e., Tax Anticipation Notes and revenue Anticipation Notes) by any municipality, school district or district corporation in the State of New York other than the Town; and

· Obligations of the Town, but only with money in a reserve fund established pursuant to General Municipal Law Section 6-c, d, e, f,g,h,j,k,l,m or n. All investment obligations shall be payable or redeemable at the option of the Town within such times as the proceeds will be needed to meet expenditures for purposes for which the moneys were provided and, in the case of obligations purchased with the proceeds of bons or notes, shall be payable or redeemable in any event at the option of the Town within two years of the date of purchase. Time deposit accounts and certificates of deposit shall be payable with such times as the proceeds will be needed to meet expenditures for which the moneys were obtained and shall be secured as provided in Sections VIII and IX herein.

Except as may otherwise be provided in a contract with bondholders or noteholders, any moneys of the Town authorized to be invested may be commingled for investment purposes, provided that any investment of commingled moneys shall be payable or redeemable at the option of the Town within such time as the proceeds shall be needed to meet expenditures for which such moneys were obtained, or as otherwise specifically provided in General Municipal Law Section 11. The separate identity of the sources of these funds shall be maintained at all times and income received shall be credited on a pro rata basis to the fund or account from which the moneys were invested.

Any obligation that provides of the adjustment of its interest rate on set dates is deemed to be payable or redeemable on the date on which the principal amount can be recovered through demand by the holder.

XI.  AUTHORIZED FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS AND DEALERS

All financial institutions and dealers with which the Town transacts business shall be creditworthy, and have an appropriate level of experience, capitalization, size and other factors that make the financial institution or the dealer capable and qualified to transact business with the Town. The Chief Fiscal Officer shall evaluate the financial position and maintain a listing of proposed depositaries, trading partners and custodians. Recent Reports of Condition and Income (call reports) shall be obtained for proposed banks, and security dealers that are not affiliated with a bank shall be required to be classified as reporting dealers affiliated with the New York Federal Reserve Bank, as primary dealers.

The Town shall maintain a list of financial institutions and dealers approved for investment purposes and establish appropriate limits to the amounts of investments that can be made with each financial institution or dealer.

XII.  PURCHASE OF INVESTMENTS

The Chief Fiscal Officer is authorized to contract for the purchase of investments:

1. By participation in a cooperative investment agreement with other authorized municipal corporations pursuant to Article 5-G of the General Municipal Law and in accordance with Article 3-A of the General Municipal Law.  (note: for our purposes NY CLASS is the Town of Stanford’s cooperative entity.  This note is not included in our actual policy document) 

All purchased obligations, unless registered or inscribed in the name of the local governments, shall be purchased through, delivered to and held in the custody of a bank or trust company. Such obligations shall be purchased, sold or presented for redemption or payment by such bank or trust company only in accordance with prior written authorization from the officer authorized to make the investment. All such transactions shall be confirmed in writing to the Town by the bank or trust company.
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Any obligation held in the custody of a bank or trust company shall be held pursuant to a written custodial agreement as described in General Municipal Law Section 10(3)(a). The agreement shall provide that securities held by the bank or trust company, as agent of, and custodian for, the Town will be kept separate and apart from the general assets of the custodial bank or trust company and will not be commingled with or become part of the backing of any other deposit or other bank liability. The agreement shall also describe how the custodian shall confirm the receipt and release of the securities. Such agreement shall include all provisions necessary to secure the local government’s perfected interest in the securities, and the agreement may also contain other provisions that the governing board deems necessary.  The security and custodian agreements shall also include all provisions necessary to provide the Town with a perfected interest in the securities. [note: we have such an agreement with the Bank of Millbrook which I can attach to the policy as an Appendix]

The Chief Fiscal Officer, where authorized, can direct the bank or trust company to register and hold the evidences of investments in the name of its nominee, or may deposit or authorize the bank or trust company to deposit, or arrange for the deposit of any such evidences of investments with a federal reserve bank or other book-entry transfer system operated by a federally regulated entity.  The records of the bank or trust company shall show, at all times, the ownership of such evidence of investments, and they shall be, when held in the possession of the bank or trust company, at all times, kept separate from the assets of the bank or trust company. All evidence of investments delivered to a bank or trust company shall be held by the bank or trust company pursuant to a written custodial agreement as set forth in General Municipal Law Section 10(3)(a), and as described earlier in this section. When any such evidence of investments are so registered in the name of a nominee, the bank or trust company shall be absolutely liable for any loss occasioned by the acts of such nominee with respect to such evidence of investments.

XIII. ANNUAL REVIEW AND AMENDMENTS

The Town shall review this investment policy annually, and it shall have the power to amend this policy at any time.

 XIV.  DEFINITIONS

The terms “public funds,” “public deposits,” “bank,” “trust company,” “eligible securities,” “eligible surety bond,” and “eligible letter of credit” shall have the same meanings as set forth in General Municipal Law Section 10.

Motion to have this policy entered into the Minutes made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Anne Arent.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

12. TENNIS COURTS AND BASKETBALL COURT BID: Supervisor Burton stated that the bids for these projects are due on Monday, Feb.21st and she and the Town Clerk will be there even though it is a holiday.  Congratulations to Rec. Director Lauren Osterman and the fundraising committee for their efforts and we will have new courts this year.  After discussion, its was agreed that the Board will hold a Special Meeting on Wednesday, Feb 23rd, prior to the Comprehensive Plan workshop, with the intent to award the bid.  Mark Burdick asked if the plans had been engineered,  Everett Cook, also in attendance on this Zoom meeting, replied that yes, Saratoga and the US Tennis Association have worked on these at every level and will be inspected at every appropriate level.
13. GRANGE FOOD PANTRY RESOLUTION FROM ARPA FUNDS: The following resolution was offered by Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue:
RESOLUTION #2B  OF 2022
TO TRANSFER FUNDS FROM AMERICAN RESCUE FUNDS ACCOUNT NY CLASS NY 01-0010-0009 AND MOVE THE FUNDS TO THE GENERAL FUND #3900018
Whereas the Town of Stanford is allocating $3,000 of American Rescue Plan funds to support the Stanford Grange #808 Food Pantry [local nonprofit] to aid those that were negatively financially impacted by the COVID 19 pandemic, and

Whereas the NY Class Account 01-0010-0009 American Rescue Fund Account contains funds for this purpose, and 

Whereas the Town of Stanford will transfer funds from NY Class Account 00-0010-009 American Account to the Millbrook General Fund Account 3900018.
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Now therefore be it resolved, the Supervisor is authorized to complete the following budget modifications and transfer the funds from the American Rescue Funds Account to the General Fund.

 00-510     Estimated Revenue          +3,000.00

 00-4089   Federal Aid ARPA           

 00-960                  Appropriations    +3,000.00

 00-200    Cash                                    +3,000.00

 00-209   Cash- ARPA
Roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Resolution #2B of 2022 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 10th day of February 2022.    Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

14. MOTION TO ADOPT NYS 19 NYCRR PART 1203-MINIMUM STANDARDS FOR ADMINISTRATION AND ENFORCEMENT OF BUILDING CODES AND ENERGY CODES:  A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Anne Arent, for the Town of Stanford to adopt the 2022 minimum standards for the administration and enforcement of New York State’s 19 NYCRR Part 1203 of the Uniform Building Codes and Energy Codes.    Roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.  Motion carried.

15. PROMOTION FOR BUILDING INSPECTOR’S SECRETARY:  On a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Anne Arent, Katrina Gore,  Building Dept. Secretary, was promoted to Senior Clerk to the Building Inspector, with an increase in hourly salary to $23.50 as of 2/15/22.  Ms. Burton added that Katrina has done marvelous work for 15 years, her experience is priceless, and she runs the department with Don Smith.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

16. INTERFUND LOAN FOR STANFORDVILLE/BANGALL LIGHT DISTRICT: Tabled until March.

17. MOTION TO PURCHASE RADIO EQUIPMENT FOR THE FIRE COMPANY AND THE HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to purchase radio equipment needed by our Emergency Management Committee to continue the build out of our communications system.  The purchase is for 17 handheld radios and related equipment and accessories from Brant Enterprises in the amount of $19,690.90. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

These funds will come from the American Recue Plan Fund NY CLASS account, as follows:                            RESOLUTION #2C OF 2022
RESOLUTION TO TRANSFER FUNDS FOR PURCHASE OF HAND-HELD RADIOS FOR THE FIRE COMPANY AND THE HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT FROM ARPA FUNDS

Whereas the Town of Stanford will be investing American Rescue Plan funds build an interoperable emergency communications system.

Whereas the NY Class Account 01-0010-0009 American Rescue Fund Account contains funds for this purpose.

Whereas the Town of Stanford will transfer funds from NY Class Account 00-0010-009 American Account to the Millbrook General Fund Account 3900018.
Now therefore be it resolved, the Supervisor is authorized to complete the following budget modifications and transfer the funds from the American Rescue Funds Account to the General Fund.

 00-510     Estimated Revenue          +19,655.90

 00-4089   Federal Aid ARPA           

 00-960                  Appropriations    +19,655.90

 00-01-1650-20    Communications Equip  

 00-200    Cash                                    +19,655.90

 00-209   Cash- ARPA  
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Roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Resolution #2C of 2022 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 10th day of February 2022.    Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

18. COMMUNITY GARDEN: Supervisor Burton proposed having a Community Garden in the circle in the middle of the Town Hall parking lot and driveway and is asking the community if there would be enough interest in this project.  A grant will be looked into for both raised beds and deer fencing.

19. AMERICAN BUS PATROL: Covered later in the meeting.

20. APPROVAL OF FEBRUARY ABSTRACTS: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to approve the payment of the February Abstracts: 2A for 2021:

General Fund - check #s 6318-6335, in the amount of $20,615.78
            Highway – check #s 4042-4048 in the amount of $5,818,15

Bangall Lights -  ck #3064 in the amount of $1,858.15
Escrow - $1,070.96 – ck# 1011 in the amount of $1,070.96



Total for Abstract 2A: $29,363.76

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – abstained.

2B for 2022:


General Fund -  ck #s 6320- 6367 in the amount of $92,973.29


Highway – ck in the amount of $42,951.59




Total of Abstract 2B: $135.924.88

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – abstained.

21. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of January 10th and January 13th were approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe.  The Town Clerk mentioned that she had corrected a date on the 1/3/22 Minutes, page 2, #8-date should be 2/10/22.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

22. OTHER:

GENERAL FUND AND HIGHWAY FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION:  Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe:
General Fund and Highway Fund Budget Resolution # 2D of 2022
Whereas the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2021 General Fund and Highway Fund budget lines that will exceed the amount of fund available in these certain budget lines, and

Whereas, the General and Highway Funds have funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

Now therefore be it resolved that the Town of Stanford Town Board hereby amends and transfers from and to budget lines listed below for FY 2021:

ACCOUNT

DESCRIPTION
     
INCREASE

DECREASE

00-01-1220-40     Supervisor Contractual                   
24.61

00-01-1220-10     Supervisor Salary                                                                                    -24.61
00-01-1355-40     Assessor Contractual                     
262.50

00-01-1355-10     Assessor Salaries                                                                                   -262.50
00-01-1620-40     Building Cont Exp                        
2,301.91
00-01-1910-40     Unallocated Ins                                                                                   -2,301.91

00-04-5132-40   Garage Contractual Exp                
645.47

00-04-5010-12   Supt Hwy Sec/Clrk                                                                                  -645.47

00-06-7310-40   Youth Program Contractual          
1,967.16

00-06-7310-20   Youth Program Equipment                                                                   -1967.16

00-06-7310-45   Youth Haunted House                     
538.40

00-06-7310-20   Youth Program Equipment                                                                     -538.40

00-06-7989-40   Special Events Comm                     
166.85

00-06-7310-20   Youth Program Equipment                                                                     -166.85

00-07-8160-40   Refuse Contractual                       
 217.39

00-07-8160-10   Refuse Salaries                                                                                         -217.39
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00-08-9060-80   Medical Insurance                            
 2.50

00-08-9065-80   Dental Insurance                                                                                           -2.50

Total Funds General:     



 + $ 6,125.79                          - $ 6,125.79          
HIGHWAY

00-04-5130-42    Parts                                                 
4,969.93 
00-04-5130-45    Outside Repairs                                                                                     -4,969.93

Total Funds Highway


            
+$4,969.93

       -$4,969.93

Roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Resolution #2D of 2022 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 10th day of February 2022.    Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

23. APPOINT RECREATION COMMISSION MEMBERS AND HAUNTED HOUSE SUB-COMMITTEE MEMBERS: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue to appoint Veronica Heady and Charlotte Haims as new members to the Rec. Commission.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue to appoint Greg Arent and Holly Travis to the Haunted Fortress Committee.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – abstained;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

24. ACCEPT CAROL HANLON’S RESIGNATION FROM THE BOARD OF ASSESSMENT REVIEW: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept Carol Hanlon’s resignation from the Grievance Board with regret.  Ms. Burton added that Mrs. Hanlon had been a member of the BAR for 7 years, and had been a great volunteer on the original Master Plan Committee for many years, and the Town thanks her for her service, with Mr. Pepe adding his thanks as well.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

25. MOTION TO ENTER INTO AGREEMENT WITH BUSPATROL AMERICA: Motion made by Margaret Fallon, seconded by Wendy Burton, to approve the agreement with BusPatrol America as follows:  Dutchess County has entered  into a contract with BusPatrol America LLC., to install and operate a school bus photo violation monitoring system on the exterior of school buses. These cameras will capture license plates of offenders and then BusPatrol America will create tickets that are sent directly to vehicle operators who failed to stop for a school bus when red lights and a stop arm were exhibited.  The Pine Plains School District is one of the first districts to pilot the program.  

The Town of Stanford, therefore, needs to enter into an agreement with BusPatrol America LLC. and so I make a motion to enter that agreement.  Revenue generated will be deposited by ACH directly into the General Fund Account on a monthly basis.

The distribution of the fines, which are hefty, will be 10% to the town monthly and 90% to the county.  If I vehicle operator contests the ticket, the process will be settled via the current court process and if the offender is found guilty, the court will receive 10% of the fine.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

1. FARMERS’ MARKET LOCAL LAW: Attorney Butts explained that two steps were required to enact the Local Law, with the SEQRA process and the already completed public hearing.  After going through the three-part environmental questions and finding no substantial adverse environmental issues, the following resolution was introduced:
RESOLUTION #2E OF 2022
RESOLUTION OF SEQR DETERMINATION

FOR LOCAL LAW ALLOWING FARMERS’ MARKETS IN THE RC AND AR ZONING DISTRICTS SUBJECT TO A PERMIT


At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 10th day of February, 2022, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order, and she, seconded by Councilwoman Margaret Fallon, moved the following resolution, containing the findings 
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and determination under the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act (“SEQRA”) for the enactment of the local law, to be known as Local Law No. 1 of 2022, entitled “A Local Law Amending the Town of Stanford Zoning Law to Allow Farmers’ Markets in the RC and AR Zoning Districts,”.  


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford Town Board (“Town Board”) has introduced and is considering the enactment of a Local Law which would allow Farmers’ Markets in the RC and AR Zoning Districts (“the Action”); and

WHEREAS, the Town Board has prepared Part 1 of a Full Environmental Assessment Form (“EAF”), pursuant to the requirements of 6 NYCRR Part 617; and 

WHEREAS, the enactment of a Local Law amending the Town Zoning Law, which changes the allowable uses within a zoning district affecting more than twenty-five (25) acres of land, is a Type I action under the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act (“SEQRA”); and

WHEREAS, the proposed Local Law, with Part 1 of the Full EAF, has been referred to the Dutchess County Department of Planning and Development for an advisory opinion pursuant to New York General Municipal Law §239-m and the Dutchess County Department of Planning and Development provided its response without comment stating it was a “matter of local concern”; and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board duly advertised, held and closed the public hearing on the Local Law during its meeting on January 13, 2022; and

WHEREAS, the proposed Local Law, with Part 1 of the Full EAF, has been referred to the Town of Stanford Planning Board for a report and recommendation pursuant to Section 164-56 of the Stanford Town Code and the Planning Board provided its report by letter dated January 31, 2022, advising that it had adopted a motion to support the proposed local law as drafted; and 



WHEREAS, the Town Board has thoroughly reviewed and considered the Local Law; and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board has conducted its SEQRA review by (1) considering the criteria contained in subdivision (c) of 6 NYCRR §617.7 to identify any relevant areas of environmental concern, (2) thoroughly analyzing the identified relevant areas of environmental concern to determine if the action may have a significant adverse environmental impact and (3) completing Part 2 of the EAF and adopting Part 3 of the EAF, which included a narrative articulating the reasons supporting the Town Board's SEQRA determination; and

WHEREAS, there are no involved agencies other than the Town Board; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board hereby determines that the Action is a Type I action under SEQRA; and  


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Board shall serve as Lead Agency and since there are no other involved agencies it is not necessary to conduct a coordinated review; and 


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that for the reasons set forth in Part 3 of the EAF the Action will not result in any significant adverse impacts on the environment and, therefore, that an Environmental Impact Statement need not be prepared and a Negative Declaration therefore be issued. 


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Supervisor is hereby authorized to execute any such documents and take any such lawful actions as she may deem convenient, necessary or advisable in order to effectuate the foregoing Resolution.
The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Resolution #2E of 2022 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 10th day of February 2022.    Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
RESOLUTION No. 2F of 2022

To Enact Local Law #1 of 2022

ALLOWING FARMERS’ MARKETS IN THE RC AND AR ZONING DISTRICTS SUBJECT TO A PERMIT


At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 10th day of February, 2022, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order, and she, seconded by Councilman
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Frank Pepe, moved the following resolution, to enact the local law, to be known as Local Law No. 1 of 2022, entitled “A Local Law Amending the Town of Stanford Zoning Law to Allow Farmers’ Markets in the RC and AR Zoning Districts,” as follows: 


WHEREAS, the following Local Law was introduced as Proposed Local Law No. 4 of 2021, at a meeting of the Town Board held on December 9, 2021; and


WHEREAS, the proposed Local Law, with Part 1 of the Full EAF, has been referred to the Dutchess County Department of Planning and Development for an advisory opinion pursuant to New York General Municipal Law §239-m and the Dutchess County Department of Planning and Development provided its response without comment stating it was a “matter of local concern”; and 

WHEREAS, a properly noticed public hearing was held before the Town Board during the meeting on January 13, 2022, on this Local Law; and


WHEREAS, the proposed Local Law was referred to the Town of Stanford Planning Board for a report and recommendation pursuant to Section 164-56 of the Stanford Town Code and the Planning Board provided its report by letter dated January 31, 2022, advising that it had adopted a motion to support the proposed local law as drafted; and 



WHEREAS, the enactment of this Local Law is a Type I action pursuant to the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act as it involves changes in the allowable uses within two (2) zoning districts in the Town, affecting 25 or more acres of land in such districts; and


WHEREAS, by separate resolution, the Town Board issued a Negative Declaration and determined the action will not have any adverse environmental impact; 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford as follows:


Section 1.  Declaration of intent. The Town Board has determined that it is in the best interest of the Town and its residents to allow Farmers to sell their products directly to the public in designated areas within the RC and AR Zoning Districts.   The Town Board believes that allowing Farmers’ Markets in these Zoning Districts will help to support local farmers and provide the public with a convenient place to purchase fresh produce directly from local farmers.  Therefore, the Town Board wishes to amend various sections of Chapter 164 of the Town Code regarding Zoning in order to designate Farmers’ Markets as an allowable use in the RC and AR Zoning Districts.  Such use shall be limited to temporary or portable accessory structures in conjunction with the Farmers’ Market.  Such use shall also require the prior issuance of a permit by the Building Inspector.  


Section 2.  Section 164-59 of the Town of Stanford Town Code is hereby amended to insert the following definition for the term “Farmers’ Market” where it would appear alphabetically within that Section.  


“FARMERS’ MARKET

The use of temporary or portable accessory structures on a parcel of land used as a principal or accessory use by two or more producers for the direct sale of farm produce and farm products to the public, as permitted by §§ 164-8 and 164-19.4 of this chapter.  If the use involves the construction or use of permanent structures or other improvements, including paving or signage, the use shall be classified as ‘outdoor retail’ or other use and subject to the provisions of this chapter applicable to such use.”

Section 3.  Section 164-8(E) of the Town of Stanford Town Code, containing the District Schedule of Use Regulations, is hereby amended to add the term “Farmers’ Market” where it would appear alphabetically in the list of uses with the notation “P****” to appear in the columns for the “AR” and the “RC” Zoning Districts, indicting Farmers’ Markets are a Permitted Principal Use within those Zoning Districts.  The notation “X” shall appear in the column for all other Zoning Districts in the row for “Farmers’ Markets” indicating that Farmers’ Markets are a Prohibited Use is those other Zoning Districts.   


Section 4.   Section 164-8(E) of the Town of Stanford Town Code, containing the District Schedule of Use Regulations, is hereby amended to add the following language to the “Notes:” at the end of that Section.

“**** ‘Farmers’ Markets’ shall be subject to the provisions contained in §164-19.4 of this Chapter.” 
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Section 5.  Article V of the Town of Stanford Town Code, entitled “Supplementary Regulations” is hereby amended by adding a new Section 164-19.4 entitled “Farmers’ Markets” containing the following language.


“§164-19.4 Farmers' Market.
A Farmers' Market, as that term is defined in Section 164-59 of this Chapter, shall be permitted as a primary or accessory use in the Agricultural Residential District (AR) and the Rural Center District (RC) of the Town and shall be subject to the following regulations:


A.  A Farmers' Market shall require the issuance of a Farmers’ Market Permit by the Town Building Inspector by application on forms provided by the Town Building Department, subject to the fees set by the Town Board in its Fee Schedule on an annual basis, and only in the AR and RC Zoning Districts.


B.  The Farmers' Market structures shall consist solely of temporary or portable accessory structures, such as tents or similar shelters, which shall not exceed a combined 10,000 square feet of floor space.  Such structures may be erected only during periods of Farmers’ Market activity and may be in place not more than 24 hours prior to or following such Farmers’ Market activity.  The display of signage shall be restricted to the same time requirements and limited to on-site locations.


C.  Adequate provision shall be made onsite and/or on public property for parking for vendors and the public.


D. The Farmers’ Market shall be maintained in a neat, clean and orderly manner. 


Section 6.  This local law shall take effect immediately upon filing with the New York Department of State.

The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:

Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Resolution #2F of 2022 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 10th day of February 2022.    Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk


After the adoption of this Local Law, Supervisor Burton added that she was very happy that this law was passed as it will put Stanfordville “on the map,” and Big Rock and the Grange are already planning to do them.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Roseanne Weinstein, Cold Spring Road – stated that she thought the farmers’ markets were a fantastic idea, and listening to this meeting, thanked the Board for their service.

With no other business, a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:02pm was made by Margaret Fallon, seconded by Wendy Burton.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk
